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1. Introduction
This study examines the availability and quality of 
information and the complexities and constraints of 
analysis for contemporary food-security and nutri-
tion emergency information systems in Kenya. Four 
main questions drive the research: The first is about 
the availability and quality of data, chronic “gaps” 
in data, and why those gaps persist. The second is 
about the constraints or influences on information 
collection and analysis of humanitarian emergen-
cies. The third is about the way in which missing or 
unreliable information is managed and the impact 
of missing information. And the fourth is about 
processes for information management, and how 
influences on collecting and analyzing information 
that predict severe humanitarian emergencies are 

managed, and documenting the good practices that 
emerge. This report provides a brief summary of 
the recent history of food-security crises in Kenya 
followed by a review of the humanitarian information 
and analysis processes specific to Kenya. Thereafter, 
the responses from 43 key informants to the above 
research questions are analyzed and categorized 
with regard to data challenges, analytical challeng-
es, or influences on humanitarian analysis in Kenya. 
Following the analysis, the report documents lessons 
learned and offers recommendations for ways to im-
prove humanitarian food-security and nutrition data 
collection and analysis in Kenya. 
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Kenya is not considered a famine-risk country and 
has not suffered from famine in recent times.1 The 
most recent evidence of actual famine comes from 
the nineteenth century, reported in the relatively 
heavily populated, semi-arid area of Ukambani—
contemporary Machakos, Kitui and Makueni coun-
ties (Mbithi and Wisner 1972, Jackson 1976, Akong’a 
and Kareithi 1998). However, the northern and east-
ern drylands, the arid and semi-arid lands (ASAL) 
parts of the country, continue to be subject to pe-
riodic drought usually with attending humanitarian 
consequences. Large drought-related emergencies 
struck Kenya, as well as other countries in the region, 
in 1984, 1991, 1999–2000, 2005–06, 2010–11, and 
2016–17 (among other years—those were the major 
ones in recent times). In contemporary terms each 
of these droughts put at least some of the affected 
population into IPC Phase 4 conditions—and per-
haps an unmeasured very tiny proportion in Phase 5 
conditions.2

The long experience with drought-related emergen-
cies led to an effort by the Government of Kenya 
(GOK) and donors in the 1990s to treat the prob-
lem systemically rather than on the basis of one-off 
humanitarian emergencies. The Arid Lands Resource 
Management Project started with donor funding in 
the 1990s and was managed by the GOK. Among 
other tasks, it monitored the food-security situation 
under what eventually came to be known as the 
1  Much of the literature on famine in Kenya conflates 

“famine” with “drought.” Broadly speaking, drought 
refers to insufficient rainfall (though its definition may 
be context specific); famine means an acute crisis of in-
sufficient access to adequate food—usually associated 
with increased malnutrition and mortality. Drought can 
be a cause of famine (or at least one cause) but they are 
not the same thing.

2  IPC refers to the Integrated Food Security Phase Classi-
fication—a tool for measuring and comparing food-se-
curity crises across differing contexts. Phase 1 refers 
to no food insecurity; Phase 5 refers to famine, with 
increasing severity in Phases 2–4.

Kenya Food Security Steering Group (KFSSG) and its 
attendant oversight body, the Kenya Food Security 
Meeting (KFSM). The primary emphasis was the 
human food-security situation due to drought. How-
ever, access to water and, for pastoral populations, 
access to both water and grazing for their livestock 
were equally important.

Subsequent attempts to shape the message of 
drought and hunger have occurred since the early 
1990s. The intervening decades have seen some 
back and forth over who controls information on 
humanitarian conditions in the drought-prone north 
of the country and who has the right to make decla-
rations about that information. This back and forth 
primarily involves NGOs (some of which are exter-
nal, but some prominent Kenyan organizations are 
involved as well), the government, the media, and 
the designated early warning and information agen-
cies (Oxfam/Save the Children 2012). 

Following the 2011 crisis, the GOK initiated a pro-
gram titled “Ending Drought Emergencies” (EDE) 
for the ASAL areas of the country.3 Its focus was 
on building resilience to drought-related hazards 
(Carabine 2015). This program has seen significant 
successes, both in terms of diversifying the economy 
of the ASAL areas and in terms of improved informa-
tion systems, linkages to early action (in the form of 
asset protection), and rapid response (in the form of 
expandable safety nets). 

Since 2013, decentralization and devolution have 
increased responsiveness at local levels in many 
cases, and several national mechanisms built up in 
the aftermath of the 2011 drought emergency (the 
National Drought Contingency Fund and the Hunger 
Safety Net Programme) built better response capac-
ity. The GOK routinely sets aside 2 percent of the 
national budget for emergency response (011, 024) 
3  Based on the Intergovernmental Authority on De-

velopment’s (IGAD) “Ending Drought Emergencies” 
approach.

2. Recent drought-related 
crises
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though sometimes mobilizing those funds is difficult 
(024).4 

Overall, since the 1980s, comparatively easy access 
to affected populations, a relatively permissive op-
erating environment, a free press, a government-led 
information system, and good relations with donors 
all combined to prevent each of the large-scale 
drought emergencies in Kenya from sliding into the 
kinds of humanitarian disasters seen in neighboring 
countries. Nevertheless, until recently, it has been 

4  Numbers in parentheses refer to key informant inter-
views.

common for the prevalence of acute malnutrition to 
climb into the 30 percent or higher range, although 
human mortality has never spiked the way it has in 
South Sudan, Ethiopia, or Somalia. The safety net, 
emergency response, and humanitarian information 
systems obviously do not prevent all malnutrition or 
malnutrition-related mortality, and partly as a result, 
the literature on the information system in Kenya 
is mostly devoted to technical considerations, not 
analysis of politicization of the information. 



fic.tufts.edu10

the role that a food security and livelihoods cluster 
would fill in other countries. The KFSSG is led by the 
National Drought Management Authority (NDMA) 
and includes all relevant government line ministries 
and departments (agriculture, livestock, health, 
nutrition, water, etc.) as well as the main UN agen-
cies (FAO, WFP, UNICEF) and FEWS NET. The core 
of the analytical capacity in KFSSG is DISK (Data and 
Information Sub-committee of the KFSSG, consisting 
of NDMA, WFP, FAO, UNICEF and FEWS NET). Ken-
ya does not have a UN Humanitarian Country Team, 
and OCHA does not have a Kenya country office (the 
regional office covers Kenya when needed). 

The early warning system is operated by NDMA 
in conjunction with county governments. County 
governments in 23 arid and semi-arid lands (ASAL) 
counties have played a much more significant role in 
the process since devolution in 2013. The EW system 
includes 154 sentinel sites across these 23 counties. 
Each site tracks 30 households per month as well as 
markets and interviews three-to-five key informants 
for specialized information. The normalized differ-
ence vegetation index (NDVI) and temperature and 
rainfall data are also included. Counties and NGOs 
often conduct mass screening exercises with MUAC, 
particularly when they believe the situation might be 
getting worse, and NDMA regularly collects MUAC 
data in its sentinel sites. 

Nutrition information is handled through the Nu-
trition Information Technical Working Group (NIT-
WG)—chaired by the Nutrition Unit of the Ministry 
of Health. It is co-chaired by UNICEF and an NGO 
and is made up of all agencies engaged in nutri-
tion information—mostly but not exclusively using 
SMART surveys. The SMART surveys are staggered 
to cover periods leading up to the two major sea-
sonal assessments led by the KFSSG, for the long 
rains and short rains respectively. Surveys are only 
conducted in counties and areas of counties that 
are expected to have a significant change from the 
previous seasonal assessment. In the larger counties 

Kenya has a long-established humanitarian infor-
mation system that is mostly organized around the 
analysis of food-security and nutrition status, with 
roots going back to at least the late 1970s. Some 
of the seminal early work on localized famine ear-
ly warning systems was carried out in Kenya by 
the Turkana Drought Contingency Planning Unit 
(TDCPU) in the 1980s. This program successfully 
predicted and enabled an early response to drought 
in 1990–91. It also pioneered the scaled set of alerts 
still used in Kenya (normal, alert, alarm, and emer-
gency). 

The TDCPU is perhaps one of the early stories of 
food-security analysis systems falling victim to 
political influences. Buchanan-Smith and Davies 
(1995) noted that the TDCPU accurately forecast 
drought-related crises in both 1990 and 1992. In 
1992 however, the district governor and the national 
government were both facing an election, and it was 
not considered a good time for any talk of “fam-
ine”—in Turkana or anywhere else. Thus, information 
was blocked or ignored until a very severe crisis did 
unfold (Buchanan-Smith 2000).

In the 1990s, the donor-funded Arid Lands Resource 
Management Project (ALRMP) inherited and scaled 
up this system to cover the arid northern and north-
eastern districts of Kenya, and later to cover semi-ar-
id areas as well. In the aftermath of a region-wide 
drought emergency in 2011, the ALRMP became the 
National Drought Management Authority (NDMA), 
described on its website as a government-funded 
body with both early warning and response functions 
and oversight of the social safety net for arid and 
semi-arid land areas.

Currently, the system is made up of the Kenya 
Food Security Meeting (KFSM), which consists of 
high-level actors (donors, government) who take 
final decisions on actions. The core analysis/action 
component of the system is the Kenya Food Security 
Steering Group (KFSSG), which has effectively taken 

3. Humanitarian  
information and analysis
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available in EW bulletins from NDMA, which include 
several current-status indicators that require some 
interpretation for actual early warning purposes. The 
NDMA uses a coding system that translates into 
general early warning classification: from “normal” 
to “alert” (meaning environmental factors like rainfall 
and water availability are low) to “alarm” (meaning 
production factors like crops and livestock are not 
doing well or market prices are high) to “emergency” 
(meaning that humanitarian outcomes are bad) and 
finally to “recovery” (meaning that all factors are 
subsiding after a bad period). 

Aside from the recent initiative to more fully incor-
porate IPC protocols into classifying the food-se-
curity outcomes of the SRA and LRA, several other 
initiatives have been prominent in Kenya, including 
insurance-based approaches that rely on a specific 
trigger instead of general early warning information. 
These include index-based livestock insurance (IBLI) 
and crop insurance at the farm level. Another initia-
tive is a disaster risk-reduction framework to model 
risk at a local level and amalgamate data to track 
hazards and outcomes. This initiative is convened 
by the International Centre for Humanitarian Affairs 
(ICHA)—a research center affiliated with Kenya 
Red Cross Society in collaboration with government 
bodies. Within nutrition and the health system, the 
“surge” approach is now scaling up to cover all the 
ASAL counties. The approach aims to allow the 
government health and nutrition system to scale up 
its service delivery in response to increased demand 
caused by shocks, such as drought, that have an 
impact on food, nutrition, health, and water security. 
On the early action side of the equation, a recent 
study found that while preparedness in Kenya is 
generally high, the ability of mitigation and response 
programs to adapt to rapidly changing conditions is 
still limited, and need to be more focused on achiev-
ing impact—whereas they are currently more fo-
cused on inputs and activities (Obrecht 2019). 

These efforts attempt to incorporate the risks of 
certain hazards, particularly drought, into a “regular” 
business model and move away from drought as 
a humanitarian crisis. This has been formal policy 
since the “Ending Drought Emergencies” initiative 
was announced in 2012. While promising, these 
initiatives did not prevent the recurrence of a hu-
manitarian emergency due to severe drought in 2017. 

(e.g., Turkana) up to five separate surveys are con-
ducted. So the outputs of these assessments (long 
rains assessment or LRA and short rains assessment 
or SRA) together with the SMART surveys are the 
main outputs that feed into the humanitarian infor-
mation system in Kenya. The SMART surveys feed 
into seasonal assessments, but they are conducted 
independently. Mortality data is rarely collected in 
the SMART surveys. In recent years the NITWG has 
also started to produce a separate nutrition analysis, 
including a nutrition situation map, as is the practice 
in other countries. 

Thus, the combination of information from various 
sources—including NDMA, DISK, and other sources 
like FEWS NET reports and SMART survey results—
means that food-security information in Kenya is 
certainly adequate. The evaluation of the ECHO 
response to the Horn of Africa drought of 2016–17 
notes that the impetus to early action was not suf-
ficiently speedy, but the lack of information was not 
the cause (Grunewald et al. 2019). A similar obser-
vation is noted in the real-time evaluation conducted 
by the  Inter-Agency Standing Committee (IASC) 
of the humanitarian response in the 2011 Horn of 
Africa drought crisis (Slim 2012). However, unlike 
other countries, the seasonal assessments are not 
based primarily on a major survey undertaken in the 
post-harvest period. Seasonal assessments in Kenya 
are based on desk review of recent reports from the 
early warning system and field visits, interviews, and 
transect drives to cross-check the findings from the 
early warning report. 

The Integrated Food Security Phase Classification 
(IPC) method has been used for food-security clas-
sification in Kenya for several years, but the estab-
lished systems have largely run on their own criteria 
and systems,5 into which IPC has until recently 
only been partially integrated. This changed as of 
mid-2019, with the long rains assessment now fully 
compliant with IPC protocols. The main sources of 
information for the IPC analysis include the seasonal 
assessments (SRA and LRA), but also the NDMA 
sentinel site surveillance information and SMART 
surveys where these are available—they do not cover 
the entire country or even the entire ASAL area and 
usually do not include morality data.

The early warning information is generated by the 
NDMA’s sentinel sites. The information is made 
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Clearly a lot of innovation and activity is happening 
within the humanitarian information and mitigation/
response space, but there is still a need to consoli-
date the learning and the gains made to build on a 
government-led system. 

There seems to be adequate dialogue and awareness 
of the general situation in Kenya to give key decision 
makers a sense of what is happening, but oversight 
of developing hotspots is occasional. The combi-

nation of information from the short- and long-rain 
assessment reports, the IPC projections, informa-
tion from NDMA early warning bulletins, and other 
sources of information like FEWS NET reports and 
SMART survey results means that adequate early 
warning and current-status information can certain-
ly be found in Kenya. But several issues related to 
information collection and analysis arose in the inter-
views, which are taken up below.
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This study is one in a series of comparative case 
studies examining the availability and quality of 
information and the complexities and constraints 
of analysis. Case studies already completed include 
four currently famine-affected or at-risk countries: 
Somalia, South Sudan, Nigeria, and Yemen.6 The 
current study expands the cases to include Ethiopia 
and Kenya. 

This report synthesizes information from a compre-
hensive desk review and key-informant interviews. 
First, the Tufts team conducted a review of the 
literature on crisis in Kenya. Second, a team from the 
Feinstein International Center and the Centre for Hu-
manitarian Change conducted interviews, either in 
person or via Skype, with respondents who oversee 
or are directly involved in the humanitarian informa-
tion and analysis system, including from the donor 
community, UN agencies, specialized information 
agencies, international and local non-governmental 
organizations, and members of the Government of 
Kenya. During these interviews, inquiries were made 
regarding the data collection and analysis process to 
attempt to identify potential gaps in upcoming analy-
ses that might be addressed by quick donor action 
in advance of the next IPC analysis. The interviews 
focused on contemporary issues, but also sought 
to understand recent history. These key informant 
interviews were conducted in November 2019. 

For all key informant interviews, respondents were 
identified purposively, either on the basis of their 
positions and engagements with the data collection 
or analysis processes or via snowball sampling based 
6  Reports from the already-completed case studies 

(Nigeria, Somalia, South Sudan) can be found on the 
Feinstein International Center website at http://fic.tufts.
edu/research-item/the-constraints-and-complexi-
ties-of-information-and-analysis/. 

on earlier interviews. In person and by Skype or 
telephone, the team conducted 25 interviews, with 
a total of 43 people. During each interview, detailed 
field notes were taken, noting phrases and terminol-
ogy used by respondents to capture their narrative. 
Questions were open-ended to avoid leading respon-
dents to particular responses. 

Interview notes were coded with an iterative coding 
approach that was developed both deductively from 
study instruments and inductively from interview 
transcripts themselves. Emergent themes were then 
used to draft the initial outline of this report, with 
coded information categorized and synthesized 
accordingly. The Tufts University Social, Behavioral, 
and Educational Research Institutional Review Board 
granted clearance for the overall research program 
on May 31, 2017, renewed on May 25, 2018, and 
again on May 24, 2019. The study was approved by 
the Kenya National Commission on Science, Tech-
nology, and Innovation (NACOSTI) on September 6, 
2019.

Key informant sources are noted by reference to an 
interview number in parentheses. All interviews were 
conducted on the basis of anonymity of respondents, 
and no interview respondents or their respective 
agencies are identified in the report.

This study is not (and was not intended to be) an 
evaluation of the humanitarian information system in 
Kenya, the Kenya Food Security Steering Group, the 
NDMA or the application of IPC protocols to Kenya. 
It is a specific study based on the four questions out-
lined in the introduction and motivated by the need 
for humanitarian response to be based on the most 
rigorous and most independent analysis possible. 

4. Methodological note

http://fic.tufts.edu/research-item/the-constraints-and-complexities-of-information-and-analysis/
http://fic.tufts.edu/research-item/the-constraints-and-complexities-of-information-and-analysis/
http://fic.tufts.edu/research-item/the-constraints-and-complexities-of-information-and-analysis/
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panel of households at the sentinel site level for a 
whole year, is perceived to be somewhat vulnerable 
to a “learning effect” in which households learn to 
“game the system” (018), perhaps challenging the 
results. Surveillance systems such as the sentinel site 
system of the bulletins are known to have a variety of 
weaknesses with implications for the quality, validity, 
and interpretability of the data (Bilukha et al. 2012).

Missing or limited data

For the most part, data is available for analysis, but 
two related categories of information are sometimes 
missing. The first is updated population figures 
(004, 007, 009, 015, 020) and the other is infor-
mation on population displacement or movement 
(015). For assessment or early warning information 
to be translated into actual caseloads, updated 
population information is a key requirement, and all 
the key informants highlighting missing/limited data 
noted that they sometimes have problems obtaining 
that information, particularly at the county level. In 
August 2019, a national census was conducted, and 
respondents were hopeful this would significantly 
improve the availability of up-to-date population 
information. One respondent mentioned that while 
information on drought is good, information on other 
hazards—and in particular, localized conflict—is 
often more difficult to obtain (009). SMART surveys 
are the source of nutrition and mortality data; areas 
not surveyed have some nutrition data from the 
MUAC surveillance system, but they have no alter-
native source of mortality data. This makes IPC-style 
analysis more difficult to conduct—particularly in the 
higher severity phases.

The sharing of data is a constraint in some cases: 
data may exist, but remains the purview of one 
agency (or perhaps a small group). The Nutrition 
Information Technical Working Group has a process 
by which all SMART assessments are vetted and 
results are shared, but this process does not exist in 
the KFSSG or the DISK.

Issues arose with both the collection of data and 
analysis of that data. The two are organized in 
different sections below. In terms of data, issues 
were raised about quality and timeliness, missing or 
limited data, early warning and “hotspot” identifica-
tion, the focus on specific hazards, and the issue of 
sharing data in real time. 

Data quality and timeliness

One of the issues arising from the interviews was 
with regard to the timeliness of assessment infor-
mation to inform action (003, 007, 010, 019). This is 
more about the SRA and LRA, not early warning. The 
point was, however, that while early warning may 
put an issue on the radar screen of responders, often 
the severity of the crisis or the nature of the required 
response becomes clear only when the seasonal 
assessments come out. Cash transfer activities, as a 
response to drought, activate more efficiently with 
early warning information. The early warning bulle-
tins are a very important source of data for the SRA/
LRA analysis but decision makers give more weight 
to the seasonal assessment reports than to the early 
warning bulletins when deciding to initiate early 
actions—believing the seasonal assessment reports 
to be more thorough analyses (010, 013). This was 
particularly a concern of donors. If the information 
pertains to rapid-onset disasters, such as floods, the 
information is often delayed because early warning 
systems are not set up to deal with early action in 
rapid-onset disasters (015).

Some respondents noted a difference in the reli-
ability of different kinds of information (015): while 
food-security and nutrition information was gener-
ally reliable, other types of information—especially 
WASH and health information—were less so. The 
process for checking the reliability of nutrition infor-
mation, and for generally vetting both methods and 
results, is particularly strong (005, 012, 013, 017). 
While food-security information is generally viewed 
as reliable, one respondent noted that the early 
warning data, because it relies on the same small 

5. Data challenges
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Data from sectors other than food security and 
nutrition is limited in the analysis. For example, data 
in the District Health Information System (DHIS2) is 
not well utilized in the analysis processes and could 
help fill some of the data gaps identified since it has 
national coverage.

Early warning and hotspots

Early warning information for food insecurity comes 
from sentinel sites—some 154 of them spread across 
the 23 ASAL counties, each monitoring a panel of 
30 households on a monthly basis. As noted, this 
provides adequate information for food-security 
early warning in classic slow-onset (drought) shocks 
(003). But it is not always adequate for health 
emergencies (such as cholera or other health out-
comes) in drought, for water security (007, 015), or 
for rapid-onset crises (020). This means that some 
“hotspots” are not identified in a timely manner. 
Kenyan systems tend to be most attuned to drought 
and its impacts on food insecurity. A more holistic 
system would need to take into account droughts’ 
impact on other livelihood factors such as nutrition, 
drought-related health emergencies, epidemic health 
emergencies, floods, meso-level conflict, or locust 
infestations. It already does this for animal diseas-
es. And as noted above, it would need to take into 
account other hazards.

Despite the surveillance site approach, the role of 
community involvement in data collection or contex-
tual information is very limited. The surveillance site 
approach could interface with communities’ ability to 
gather more perceptual information.

For some responses, approaches to early action 
avoid EW altogether and simply rely on a “trigger” to 
activate a response. Several insurance-based ap-
proaches have been piloted in Kenya, which essen-
tially tie a single indicator (such as NDVI or other 
indicator of drought) to a response—effectively 
replacing traditional early warning with index-based 
triggers. Index-based livestock insurance (IBLI) is 
one example that insures livestock losses against 
drought at the level of individual herders. Similar 
initiatives have been used for crop insurance at the 
farm level. These are hazard-specific initiatives (i.e., 

triggered by drought, but not other hazards such as 
livestock disease, fall armyworm, or desert locusts, 
to take the three most obvious hazards). Another 
approach (for agriculture only) is area-yield-based 
micro insurance, which pays out on the basis of 
reduced yield, regardless of the cause of the reduc-
tion. These operate at the micro level. More macro 
approaches include initiatives like the Africa Risk 
Capacity initiative, which Kenya had bought into 
for several years, but which has been discontinued. 
Some of this work is being drawn together in the 
form of a National Disaster Risk Financing mecha-
nism led by the World Bank. The Hunger Safety Net 
Program is intended to deal with the chronic cases 
that cannot be insured by private sector mechanisms 
but has had mixed success with regard to targeting 
the chronically vulnerable (Kidd et al. 2017). Kenyan 
organizations have considerable experience with the 
surge approach to early action, which seems to work 
well if proper preparations are in place in advance of 
a crisis (Concern Worldwide 2019).

Hazards

One criticism of information systems in Kenya is 
that because drought is the largest single hazard, 
early warning and food-security information sys-
tems generally tend to focus on drought and natural 
hazards, with some indicators of production and 
markets (Rarieya and Fortun 2010). But, as noted 
above, information systems are weak on analyzing 
(and especially predicting) conflict and especially 
the impact of conflict on food insecurity, health, or 
nutrition. Only a handful of references on this can 
be found in the literature on Kenya. Hendrickson et 
al. (1998) brought attention to this in the case of 
“cattle raiding” in Turkana District (now County), 
noting that traditional cattle raiding had become 
increasingly militarized and commercialized and now 
represented a substantial threat to the livelihoods—
and thus food security—of Turkana pastoralists. 
Other hazards include floods, animal disease, human 
disease, and crop pest and diseases such as locusts, 
many of which are only partially integrated into the 
existing information systems.
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Data sharing

The real-time sharing of data is a concern to nearly 
all actors who rely on data from other sources (004, 
007, 008, 009). Some suggest it is not a problem; 
others suggest that whoever controls the data con-
trols the narrative on decision-making (and therefore 
has the strongest influence over resource allocation). 
On the nutrition side, SMART survey data are usually 
available on request once results have been vetted 

and the agency collecting the information has been 
able to issue a report. As has been noted in all the 
other cases in this study, this is not always the case 
for food-security information. It is mostly an issue 
of timing—data is eventually shared, but often not 
while it still has humanitarian value (meaning while 
it can still influence early action and response). Some 
shared data has been “rebranded” so as to make it 
appear as though it belonged to the user, rather than 
to a primary producer of data (009).
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Several challenges are related more to the analysis of 
the data rather than simply the collection of the data. 
These are outlined below.

Analytical process 

The KFSSG had long been collecting and analyzing 
data prior to the introduction of IPC protocols, so 
views as to how IPC should be incorporated into 
existing practices differed. One of the issues was 
whether to first consider causal factors (contributing 
factors) or instead focus on classification (004, 008, 
014). Typically, classification of current status is the 
first step in IPC analysis. For example the short rains 
assessment (SRA) conducted in early 2019 after the 
short rains of October/November 2018 was not IPC 
compliant because some procedures did not meet 
IPC requirements. The KFSSG (DISK) practice was to 
look at the causal factors and possible scenarios, and 
then rank the county hotspots and outcome indica-
tors, before classifying counties. To several key infor-
mants, conducting the classification before consid-
ering causal factors was a critical difference between 
DISK’s approach and the IPC approach. It did not 
necessarily influence the outcomes of the analysis, 
but earlier in 2018 and 2019, the main actors in the 
DISK were not in agreement about how to go about 

the analysis, leading to something of a breakdown in 
the process. 

Other issues were also highlighted by respondents. 
The process was not deemed consensus-driven due 
to a limited number of actors engaged in the techni-
cal analysis (004, 015). Questions arose about the 
reliability of the data: data from the NDMA surveil-
lance system did not meet all of IPC’s requirements 
for reliability; some members of the analysis team 
were not trained in IPC methodology; and finally, the 
means of coming up with numbers of people in need 
and the mapping of IPC outcomes did not always 
seem to match (004, 006, 008, 025). A meeting of 
the main actors in the DISK (NDMA, the UN Agen-
cies, and FEWS NET) with the Global Support Unit of 
IPC in early 2019 helped to resolve these differenc-
es. A separate analytical challenge mentioned was 
around incorporating the impact of humanitarian or 
safety net cash assistance in the analysis (009)—a 
common issue mentioned about analytical processes 
across several countries.

The outcome was a long rains assessment that was 
fully IPC compliant in July 2019, but the issue also 
highlighted the differing views on the role of contex-
tual knowledge and qualitative information in sys-
tems that are designed to be run not only on quanti-
tative survey data—which is presumed to be globally 
comparable. 

6. Analytical challenges
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Observations on data led, in turn, to several issues 
with the analysis in Kenya, and the extent to which 
the analysis was independent of any influences on 
the process.

Participation, leadership, and 
management

Speaking about the period before the above accom-
modation was reached, several references were 
made to the lack of consensus in the analysis and 
to the analysis being influenced by what in other 
country cases has been termed the “loudest voice 
in the room” (012, 016, 017). While the government 
(the NDMA) clearly led the process, sometimes 
respondents noted that other key actors held more 
power over the analysis process. This raised the 
issue of leadership (008). Again, formal leadership 
was clear, but procedures did not always reflect this. 
This is a common problem with IPC analysis—it is by 
no means limited to Kenya (Buchanan-Smith et al. 
2019).

Politics of hunger and food 
insecurity

Despite good capacity, and the fact that famine risk 
has not been in the picture in Kenya, instances of 
political influences on the analysis were raised. These 
mostly had to do with the final numbers, how they 
are calculated, and what they reflect at the local 
and national level. These are variable, depending 
on the context and the circumstances. Sometimes 
the political influence involved “lowballing” (in the 
words of some respondents) the numbers of people 
in need (006, 025) to make a situation appear less 
serious than the data might suggest. “Lowballing,” 
or reducing the numbers of people in need, has been 
noted in other contexts where actors prefer to avoid 
discussions of an “emergency” or appeals for external 
assistance (010, 011, 012), which some respondents 

equated with a sense that government is in control 
and does not need external assistance (016). This 
makes it difficult for donors to mobilize resources, 
even if those resources are being requested by NGOs 
(i.e., not government). While this sounds mostly like 
a criticism of government, several key informants 
noted that agencies may also try to influence the 
overall numbers upwards (013, 019). 

On the other hand, at county level fears were ex-
pressed about the opposite tendency—to inflate 
numbers if hopes of attracting more resources to 
the county (whether from government or interna-
tional donors) what one respondent termed “re-
source-based inflation” (013). Several respondents 
noted that it is very difficult to influence the early 
warning information collected at household level (or 
collected by enumerators). It is easier to influence the 
data once it is in the process of being aggregated and 
analyzed at county level (014, 016); that is, analysis 
processes are the issue, not data collection (016).

In terms of the response, government figures for 
resource allocation are often difficult to acquire, so 
finding the gaps in the response is difficult (016, 021). 
These gaps could be met by international donors, but 
raising money from international sources is difficult 
unless the government declares the crisis and re-
quests the assistance. As a consequence, internation-
al donor support for humanitarian response in Kenya 
has been low compared to other countries (010, 013). 

As a result, there is no single, clear direction in 
which numbers may be influenced. Typically (not 
just in Kenya) local government may try to increase 
numbers (to attract more resources), while national 
government may try to reduce them. Agencies may 
also have an interest in trying to increase numbers. 
Many key informants related specific instances of all 
these (006, 010, 011, 012, 103, 016, 019), and similar 
examples were noted in other case studies (Maxwell 
et al. 2018a, 2018b, 2019, and Hailey et al. 2018).

One episode highlighting these questions occurred 
in early 2019. Over much of the country, the long 
rains were late in developing. The rains eventually 
arrived, but the impact of the delay was felt first and 

7. Influences on analysis
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and partly by county government, and indeed some 
by private citizens—but the row between the press 
(in this case) and Kenya government officials is 
emblematic of the way in which information—even 
about isolated instances of mortality—is politically 
sensitive when it is related to hunger and if words 
like “starvation” or “famine” are used.

Food relief distributed by the county, while late, did 
indeed help to reduce a serious food-security crisis 
among the poorest households in the county (Centre 
for Humanitarian Change 2019). No doubt chronic 
poverty played a role in the deaths reported in the 
press, but so too did the deteriorating food-securi-
ty situation due to drought insofar as it weakened 
already highly stressed social support mechanisms. 
SMART surveys in Turkana in June and July con-
firmed levels of global acute malnutrition in excess 
of 30 percent (IPC Partners 2019), but it is difficult 
to say for certain whether there was a failure of early 
warning in March, politicization of information, or 
simply some over-enthusiastic reporters exaggerat-
ing the situation. However, the newspaper reports 
certainly triggered some action on the part of the 
authorities (underlining the role of a free press in 
a country like Kenya)—actions that CHC research 
confirmed was very helpful in dealing with hunger at 
the time.

strongest in the most vulnerable parts of the country, 
notably Turkana County. As early as March, articles 
began appearing in the Kenyan press warning of 
starvation-related deaths in Turkana (Daily Nation 
2019a). Other counties were mentioned in the story, 
but the headlines were about Turkana. Although 
the current-status indicators in the early warning 
system at the time did not suggest a serious prob-
lem, subsequent independent research in Turkana 
(Centre for Humanitarian Change 2019) did indicate 
that the delayed rains triggered a serious crisis for 
some households—even if there was not a general 
drought emergency—with chronically vulnerable 
groups such as women-headed households suffering 
the worst. Pictures of gravesites of recent victims of 
hunger appeared on front pages of national news-
papers (Daily Nation 2019c). The Deputy President 
called out the press for reporting the situation in 
Turkana, saying the reporters would be summoned 
for questioning, “as they are playing around with a 
serious matter” (Daily Nation 2019b) and noted that 
there was no food shortage in Turkana or anywhere 
else (Daily Nation 2019d). (Of course, no one was 
reporting an outright food shortage—rather, severe 
hunger and malnutrition among the most vulnerable 
groups). Humanitarian agencies were caught in the 
middle of this stand-off. The press reports did trigger 
a response—partly funded by national government 
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past. The impact of the recent census on this 
issue remain to be seen.

5. Information on local conflict is often not avail-
able—either in terms of systematic monitoring 
or early warning information. Other hazards, 
such as flooding, are not nearly as well moni-
tored as drought. The role of community involve-
ment is data collection or contextual analysis is 
very limited.

6. Data sharing, particularly food-security data, is 
not always part of the process or not done very 
well. Nutrition information is shared, if available.

Analytical concerns. Some major analytical proce-
dures have recently been changed to address some 
recurring issues in recent years.

1. Progress has been made toward building one 
unified analysis system that fully embraces 
both the KSSFG’s long-existing system and the 
demands of IPC analysis. 

2. However, concern lingers over the limited nature 
of the consensus-driven process or what had 
been termed in other case studies “the loudest 
voice in the room” controlling the analytical pro-
cess, including the conclusions.

3. There is some over-reliance on SRA/LRA anal-
yses for decision making. Greater trust in the 
outputs of the early warning bulletins would im-
prove the timeliness of prevention and mitigation 
interventions. But whether this is an expression 
of distrust in the analysis of the EW information, 
or just a decision-making preference, is not clear. 

Political influences. 

1. There is widespread worry that while the infor-
mation itself is good and the analysis processes 

Lessons learned and recommendations mostly 
focus on technical issues. Overall, the case study 
on Kenya is quite different from some of the other 
cases researched in this overall study. Kenya has a 
well-developed, government-led information system, 
operating in a relatively open political system, that 
works fairly well.

Lessons learned

Lessons learned that have to be acknowledged and 
dealt with can be broken down in terms of data con-
cerns, analytical processes, and political influences.

Data Concerns. Data concerns are mainly technical:

1. There are concerns about the timeliness of 
some of the information. This mostly pertains 
to assessment information—the SRA and LRA. 
Early warning information is available on a timely 
basis, but donors tend to place more emphasis 
on the seasonal assessment reports. This ob-
servation applies mainly to food-security and 
nutrition information with drought as the domi-
nant hazard. Early warning information on other 
hazards and sectors are not as well developed.

2. Information on food-security and nutrition status 
are usually available and the systems designed 
to produce this information are well developed 
(though nutrition information is not available for 
all ASAL counties).

3. Mortality is not usually included in nutrition 
surveys. Information systems for other sectors 
(WASH, health) are not as well developed.

4. Updated figures for populations, and for popu-
lation movement, have been a constraint in the 

8. Conclusions:  
Lessons learned and  
recommendations 
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3. Work with government to improve response. 
This would include deprioritizing the need for an 
all-encompassing emergency declaration and 
having a series of thresholds for the government 
to use to trigger support without necessitating 
politically sensitive declarations. Review county 
contingency and emergency funding mecha-
nisms to improve the ability of the county gov-
ernments to act locally.

4. Encourage closer collaboration between gov-
ernment and donors. Several donors said that 
“we make our own call” with regard to response 
in Kenya, rather than waiting on government 
declarations (010). 

5. Improve the trust in the early warning bulletins. 
Early warning information is crucial for decision 
making and early action, and for developing a 
phased approach to government declaration of 
an emergency. The EW bulletins are updated 
monthly and are a major source of information 
in the seasonal assessments, but support from 
donors and the international community is more 
focused on the seasonal assessments. Highlight-
ing the link between the EW information and the 
seasonal analyses would help address this issue.

6. Include some important elements in informa-
tion systems that is currently missing. More de-
tailed information on conflict, health and WASH 
is needed. Other important elements might also 
include a sub-system for monitoring rapid-onset 
crises such as flooding.

7. Strengthen bottom-up approaches to commu-
nity based early warning. Enhance the role of 
communities in collection of contextual informa-
tion on food security and early warning.

8. Make use of all sources of information. Data 
from other sectors—such as the DHIS2 (health 
information system) should be incorporated into 
the analysis process.

driven by technical concerns, the actual number 
of people in need (PIN) is subject to considerable 
political influence, but with different influences 
likely at different levels in the system.

2. Likewise, concern is widespread that at the na-
tional level,  authorities are reluctant to declare 
a disaster until the evidence is very clear. Early 
warning may trigger some response, but partic-
ularly international actors have a difficult time 
in early action unless and until there is a clear 
signal from government, and that signal is often 
delayed.

3. Even some local organizations have made it clear 
that avoiding conflict with the government over 
the declaration of disaster—and therefore the 
ramping up of response—is a concern (012). This 
has led to delayed response in some cases.

Recommendations 

1. Share data in real time. The information systems 
operating in Kenya should develop protocols 
for data sharing in real time to enable better 
analysis and greater trust in the outcomes. The 
Nutrition Information Technical Working Group 
has a process by which all SMART assessments 
are vetted and results are shared. The KFSSG and 
NDMA can learn from this.

2. Make response planning more transparent. A 
number of actors noted that while information is 
available on needs, knowing what all the actors 
are doing is very difficult. This information flow—
which would typically be managed by OCHA—
needs to be strengthened in Kenya. In Kenya, 
the information is managed by agencies and the 
government. The KFSSG, with NDMA leadership, 
could address this through much more rapid and 
complete publication of response data. Integrat-
ed Management of Acute Malnutrition (IMAM) 
programs do this. It would require similar mecha-
nisms from other lead ministries. 
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